 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 4 December 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Public participation took place between 7.00pm and 7.20pm. 31 members of the public were present. Planning issues and rubbish on Manorbier beach were matters discussed. 
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
167/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr James Miall, Cllr Lynda Parker and Cllr John Williams. 
168/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (c) – Planning: NP/17/0691/FUL and a Personal Interest in agenda item 6 (e) – Planning: NP/17/0661/FUL. Cllr Hannon declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 6 (e) – Planning: NP/17/0661/FUL.       
            Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

Cllr Hughes suggested that agenda item 6 (d) be brought forward to this point on the agenda in view of the large numbers of members of the public present that had attended to listen to this item. Cllr Hannon agreed and proposed that agenda item 6 (d) be brought forward accordingly. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
169/17
To receive and consider the Pre-application consultation for the proposed development on LDP land opposite Bush Terrace, Jameston: LDP/HA 730 for 27 open market dwellings and 11 affordable dwellings, new estate roads, creation of public play area/open space and new landscaping. Cllr Hughes reported that a number of letters had been received from members of the public on this issue. Additional comments had also been voiced during the Public Participation session ahead of the meeting. Cllr Hughes also confirmed that Pembrokeshire Housing was shown as a joint applicant on the paperwork received by MCC and that there was to be a second phase to the proposed development which would eventually result in around 80 houses being built on the site. Cllr Hughes began to read out all the letters received from members of public. 

At 7.28pm, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC move out of session. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 
At 7.30pm, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour. 
Cllr Hughes continued to read out all of the letters received from members of the public, including one from the developer. 
At 7.58pm, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC move out of session, in order to hear further comments from the large numbers of members of the public that had attended the meeting. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.

At 8.28pm, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
Cllr Hannon summarised the points that had been raised by members of the public. These were;
· Haulage Routes during development – local single carriageway routes should be avoided      during any development of the site. 

· Safety on the main roads (A4139) – a pathway should be provided between the development and Manorbier School and traffic calming measures should be introduced on the approaches to Jameston. 

· Existing public footpath through the site – this should remain safely open throughout the development, ideally on its existing route. 

· Need to conserve existing features – notably the medieval stone wall which is around 700 years old. 

· Proposed Play Area – consideration should be made on imposing a commuted sum (or covenant) on the developer/future residents to ensure the play area is funded both at development stage and for on-going maintenance and repair. 

· Sewerage system – will the existing system be able to cope with the increased demands posed by this development, particularly as there have been recent breaches of the system? 

· Allotments – could provision be made for some allotments either on or near to the site? 

· Density of development – the proposed development was considered to be too dense and was out of keeping with a village location. 

· Affordable Housing – could this provision be more integrated throughout the development to help aid inclusion. 

· General amenities – it was noted that there was an acute shortage of local GPs and that there was already huge demand for appointments with both local GPs and NHS Dentists. The proposed development would exacerbate the position. 

Cllr Clark proposed that all the above comments be passed to the developers. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes suggested that MCC, along with County Cllr Kidney, offer the developer an opportunity to meet and discuss these comments and their future proposals. 

170/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 6 November 2017. Cllr Hall proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 6 November 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes. 
171/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 6 November 2017. Clerk reported that WebServe4U had confirmed that existing emails could be transferred to any new self controlled email system. 

Clerk confirmed that Tim Jones, PCNPA, had agreed to attend the February 2018 meeting of MCC to discuss issues around Manorbier beach.

Clerk reported that the Ministry of Defence (MoD) had responded about a possible tour of the Skrinkle MoD facilities by MCC. MoD was awaiting the appointment of a new Major (who would assist with the tours) and would get back to MCC in due course.


At this point, Clerk erased the tape recording of the MCC meeting held on 6 November 2017.
172/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Letter from Margaret Thorne about various issues connected with Jameston Play Area. Although this letter was unsigned, MCC agreed to accept the letter as it had been sent recorded delivery to the Clerk and the name and address of the sender had been provided. Cllr Hughes read out the letter in full. Cllr Hughes suggested that Mrs Thorne be given an opportunity to meet with him and the Clerk (perhaps in Jameston Hall) to go through all of the points of her letter in detail. Members thought this a helpful suggestion and asked the Clerk to respond accordingly.
· Letter from Damian Brown, Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park about the proposed new developments and other issues at Buttyland Manor and offering a site meeting (1 December) with the Chair of MCC and County Cllr Kidney. Cllr Hughes and County Cllr Kidney had taken advice from the Monitoring Officer, PCC, and had subsequently declined this invitation.
· Invitation from PCC to attend a LDP Review meeting in December. No nominations to attend.

· Email from Clerk, Lamphey Community Council, seeking interest to arrange joint training sessions with One Voice Wales (OVW), particularly on the Code of Conduct. Cllr Hannon pointed out that the Monitoring Officer, PCC, had also offered to arrange Code of Conduct training. Clerk agreed to respond welcoming the approach.
· PCC notifications of future road closures in Cow Park Lane and near to Norchard Farm, Manorbier.

· Planning training by Planning Aid Wales in January 2018. No nominations.

· Police and Crime Commissioner’s Office 2018/19 precept consultation. Cllr Hannon highlighted that not enough funding was being made available to spend on improving safety on rural roads.

· Letter from Welsh Government confirming Section 137 spending limits for 2018/19.

· Welsh Government consultation on Planning Law in Wales.

· PCC meetings on proposed changes to waste and recycling collections.

· Consultation on a Major Trauma Centre for south and west Wales. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to complete on behalf of MCC.
173/17
To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/17/0653/PNA – Agricultural building at Park Farm, Manorbier SA70 7SU. Members noted that this was a replacement of an existing storage building. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) NP/17/0687/TPO – Tree Works (4x Sycamore, 1x Poplar and 1x Holm Oak – dismantle to ground level) at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park, Lydstep SA70 7SB. Members expressed concern about the dismantling of the Holm Oak. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval except that the Holm Oak be saved and not dismantled to ground level. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
At this point (9.02pm), Cllr Long proposed that MCC move out of session. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
At this point (9.07pm), Cllr Clark proposed that MCC move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.

At this point (9.08pm), Cllr Hall left the room.
c) NP/17/0691/FUL – 16 Residential units; replace 85 tents and tourer pitches with 85 static caravans, sewerage pumping station and associated landscaping at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SN. After due consideration, including listening to comments voiced by members of the public in public participation session, Cllr Hannon proposed that MCC respond by stating that it considered a decision on this application would be premature ahead of the preparation of a development brief for this settlement area. However, if PCNPA decided to proceed with a decision, that MCC recommend refusal based on the grounds of over-development of the site and that there was no traffic impact assessment of the intensification of use based on the conversion of tourers to statics and the additional housing proposed. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote 6 in favour. Members pointed out that MCC’s original observations (made at Pre-application consultation stage) still stood. 
Cllr Hall returned to the room at 9.12pm.

d) NP/17/0661/FUL – Demolition of timber framed shed and replacement in blockwork (Retrospective) at Castle Inn, Manorbier SA70 7TE. After a brief discussion, including on reasons for the demolition of the shed, Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
e) NP/17/0705/TPO – Tree Works at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park, Lydstep. Cllr Clark proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
f) Other Notices were noted by Full Council. 
174/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 October 2017 to 13 November 2017. Clerk handed out copies of the Financial Statement. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £8,109.53p and transactions totalling £478.80p had cleared the account. 8 cheques totalling £1,088.99p remained unpresented at 13 November 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £21,170.97p. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour. 
175/17

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car parking at Manorbier Station – see item 176/17 below.
b) Jameston Play Area – no update.  

c) Re-surfacing of land/painting of yellow lines in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop – see item 176/17 below.
d) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. See item 176/17 below. 
e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. No further update. 
f) Notice relating to application for a modification of the definitive map and statement: Meadow Road to Kin House Lane, Jameston. No further update.
g) Dog signs at Manorbier beach. Cllr Hall reported that he recently witnessed PCNPA clearing ditches but other work was weather dependent. Tim Jones, PCNPA, to attend February 2018 meeting of MCC.
176/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Collapsed wall adjacent to Manorbier play area had now been repaired.
· Work to re-surface the land/painting of yellow lines in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop was being undertaken that day.
· A permit was required to install a Vehicle Actuated Speed Sign in Jameston and Manorbier. County Cllr Kidney had contacted PCC’s Streetcare team to see what this process involved.

· Dale Crutcher, Commercial Schemes Sponsor for Network Rail had been contacted about car parking at Manorbier station. A response was awaited. Members asked if County Cllr Kidney could contact Simon Hart MP about the matter or Angela Burns AM/AC. Cllr Hughes agreed to contact Angela Burns.
· PCC budgets would be very tight for the next couple of years with a possible rise in Council Tax of up to 12.5%.

· Cllr Long reported a fallen wall into a stream in Manorbier Newton and this had caused a build up of vegetation at the location. County Cllr Kidney agreed to report the matter to PCC.

· Cllr Hughes reminded Members of PCC’s agreement in September 2016 to look at the provision of a footpath between Windy Ridge and Hounsell Avenue, Skrinkle. No further update had been received since this time. County Cllr Kidney was handed the earlier correspondence and agreed to follow up this matter.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
177/17

To consider and agree MCC’s response (if any) to the Welsh Government’s Independent Review Panel’s Review of the Community and Town Council sector in Wales. Members agreed to hold over this item until the January 2018 meeting of MCC.
178/17
To consider and agree a charitable donation to (a) Lily Rice, Wheeler’s Way, Manorbier and (b) Welsh Hearts. (a): Clerk reported that he had spoken with OVW about providing grants and donations to individuals. OVW advised that grants to individuals could only be made under the Power of Well-Being (Local Government Act 2000) but that any expenditure incurred would need to serve the social well-being of the community. Cllr Hall confirmed that MUFC would now be making a donation to Lily Rice from the proceeds of the Bonfire Night event and that as MCC had supported this event it was considered that MCC had helped Lily Rice through this route. Cllr Hall also said that fund raising for Lily was going well. (b): The request from Welsh Hearts was read out. Cllr Hannon proposed that no donation be made on this occasion to Welsh Hearts. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
179/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – BT Email costs - £5.00
Cllr Long proposed that this invoice be approved and payment be made. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.

180/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hall reported that bonfire night event, held in Manorbier, had, to date, raised £3,600 for local causes. Recipients of donations were Skrinkle Park; SRCA; MUFC; Lily Rice; a pensioners dinner at Jameston Hall; Manorbier School and a donation would be made to MCC toward the purchase of the Vehicle Actuated Speed Sign for Manorbier and Jameston.

Cllr Hannon reported that some of the posts around the football field in Manorbier were rotten. Cllr Hall thought these were alongside the field adjacent to the football field and this field belonged to Picton Estates. Cllr Hughes agreed to speak with Cllr Williams.


At this point (9.40pm), the Clerk was asked to leave the meeting. 

Members discussed a suggestion made at MCC’s recent Christmas dinner to fund a concessionary meal for the Clerk and his wife as a gesture of thanks for his work. This would be funded from Chair’s expenses. Cllr Hall proposed that a concessionary meal be funded from Chair’s expenses for the Clerk and his wife up to a value of £40. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.


Clerk returned to the room at this point (9.43pm).

Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 8 January 2018 at 6.30pm for 7.00pm. This meeting would discuss the Annual Precept for 2018/19.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.44pm.
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